Dovery Manor Museum Spring Newsletter 2024

’Is the Museum haunted?’ It’s a question I am frequently asked. There are certainly times, when I am quietly working on my own, when I am more aware of all the others who once sat just as quietly, recording events and daily life in fading light. There is still a scent of long extinguished candles. So, my answer is always that I have no idea and that each of us must decide the matter for ourselves. What I do know, is that whatever spirits may remain they are benign and as pleased as we, who work to maintain the Manor and to bring life and laughter to it, are that its life and legacy go on.

The Museum was certainly full of life and festive fun when we were open for the village’s Late Night Shopping. Spring is so early this year that the snowdrops and daffodils in the Museum Garden overlapped the holly, ivy and mistletoe. The garden is already full of colour, the gardeners are stirring, and plans are afoot to relocate the Tannery Bell from the Great Hall to a bell tower in the garden; the same bell that for many years signalled the beginning and ending of the Tannery worker’s day. There were also times when it signalled a fire or a threat. It will ring again on special occasions. Hopefully joyful! 

At the moment, every available surface in the Entrance and Great Hall is covered in boxes, as we have begun the long task of re-cataloguing and archiving the collection. As a local history collection is eclectic by nature, this involves a great many categories, some puzzlement and a dedicated team. I am grateful to Gail Crane, Jeff Cox and Pauline Hall for helping with this project. One of my duties as Curator is to deal with donations left anonymously at the Museum door. It has its moments as, amongst the treasures, one might find anything from a petrified mouse to a military shell that may or may not have been deactivated!

As a committee we wear a lot of different hats and Gail and Jeff, joined by Penny Kelham, are working on updating our website and our online presence. Jeff, Sally Snowball and I are working on our summer exhibition in the Solar, while others are researching ways to improve and extend our storage space. Jeff is writing a separate report on the exhibition which will tell the story of the artists who lived and painted here over the years, as well as those who paused, recorded images and moved on. There are some surprising names amongst them. Jeff will be giving a talk in the Museum Solar, as a prelude to the opening of the exhibition, on Wednesday, March 27th at 7:30 pm. 
Future talks in the Solar will include Derek Purvis speaking on our coastline defences during The Cold War. Another talk is planned on Walking the Coleridge Way. If you have a special interest on which you might like to give a talk, a memory to share, or would like to help in anyway, we would be happy to hear from you. 

We have welcomed two new members to the Museum Committee, Denys Lyons and Sally Snowball. Sally has taken on the role of Steward Coordinator and is actively recruiting stewards for the season ahead. If you would be interested in joining the museum team, please contact Sally at 07926 457441 or sukying249@icloud.com or speak to any member of the committee. 

Denys is organising a Quiz Night, in aid of the Museum, on Wednesday, March 13th at the Village Hall; 7pm for a 7:30 starting time. We hope you will sharpen your quizzing skills and join us for what promises to be a Quiz Night to remember.

Dovery Manor and the Museum are valuable assets to the village and we are committed to keeping them open. We need your help to do this. There will be a Stewards’ Meeting at the Village Hall on February 26th at 2 pm and anyone interested is invited to join us. Dr Ian Kelham will be speaking on Safeguarding. 
Long time friend of the museum, Derek Purvis, has generously donated his vast collection of historical records to the Museum. We are grateful to Derek, and his work will remain with us as the Derek Purvis Collection and as a valuable resource for future generations. Thank you, Derek. Derek’s own museum, The Boat Shed at Porlock Weir, will be open for the summer and is always worth a visit. 

We remain grateful to the members of David Hancock’s Tuesday Team who help us in so many ways; to the wider community for its continuing support; and to the Parish Council for its fulsome support of our goals. Thank you all. 

I’ll see you at the Museum.

Lita Strampp, Curator

